Cabinet



Minutes of a meeting of the Cabinet held on Tuesday 8 December 2015 at 5.00 pm in the Conference Chamber West, West Suffolk House, Western Way, Bury St Edmunds IP33 3YU

Present: Councillors

Chairman John Griffiths (Leader of the Council) (in the Chair) **Vice Chairman** Sara Mildmay-White (Deputy Leader)

Robert Everitt Joanna Rayner Ian Houlder Peter Stevens

Alaric Pugh

By Invitation:

Sarah Broughton (Chairman of the Performance and Audit

Scrutiny Committee)

Diane Hind (Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny

Committee)

In attendance:

Tony Brown
John Burns
Susan Glossop

Clive Pollington
David Roach
Jim Thorndyke

152. Apologies for Absence

No apologies for absence were received.

153. Minutes

The minutes of the meetings held on 20 October and 27 October 2015 (extraordinary informal joint meeting with Forest Heath District Council's Cabinet) were confirmed as correct records and signed by the Chairman.

154. **Open Forum**

No non-Cabinet Members in attendance wished to speak under this item.

155. Public Participation

Maria Broadbent, the proprietor of a restaurant located in St John's Street, Bury St Edmunds, asked a question in connection with parking difficulties for workers in St Andrews Street car park, which was often full in the long stay area by mid morning when those working late into the evening started their shifts.

In response, Councillor Peter Stevens, Portfolio Holder for Operations stated that the car park was usually operating at approximately 80% capacity; however due to increased demand in the lead up to Christmas, there was currently less availability. While other car parks were also available, he advised that this matter would be looked at in further detail as part of the 2016/2017 Annual Review of Car Parking in the Borough, to ensure a potential long term solution was fully investigated and proposed.

156. Report of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee: 11 November 2015

The Cabinet received and noted Report No: CAB/SE/15/076, which informed the Cabinet of the following items discussed by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 11 November 2015:

- (1) Presentation from Streetkleen Bio Ltd on their PooPrints DNA Programme;
- (2) Presentation by the Cabinet Member for Operations;
- (3) Christmas Fayre Review;
- (4) Car Parking Task and Finish Review Group Final Report;
- (5) Directed Surveillance Authorised Applications (Quarter 2);
- (6) Decisions Plan: November 2015 to May 2016; and
- (7) Work Programme Update.

Councillor Diane Hind, Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee, drew relevant issues to the attention of the Cabinet including that separate reports were included on this Cabinet agenda in respect of Items (3) and (4) above.

The Cabinet particularly noted Councillor Hind's recognition of the excellent work undertaken by the task and finish groups appointed by the Committee to review the Christmas Fayre and Car Parking in the Borough. She also acknowledged the representation of Maria Broadbent, as referred to in minute 155 above and whilst it was unfortunate that Ms Broadbent's concerns had not been investigated in this review, she welcomed their future consideration.

157. Recommendation of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee: 11 November 2015 - Christmas Fayre Review

The Cabinet considered Report No: CAB/SE/15/077, which sought approval for the findings of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee's review of the Bury St Edmunds Christmas Fayre, including the accompanying five year operational plan.

Councillor Robert Everitt, Portfolio Holder for Families and Communities, drew relevant issues to the attention of the Cabinet including that the Overview

and Scrutiny Committee had previously resolved to establish a Task and Finish Group to complete a review of the Bury St Edmunds Christmas Fayre and to adopt a five-year operational plan for the event. The prompt for the review came from the Council's acknowledgement that the Christmas Fayre had grown to be a nationally recognised event and that a review of the current principles and arrangements was therefore opportune.

It was proposed that the findings from the report (Appendix 1) and the operational plan (Appendix D) should be used to influence the planning and delivery of the 2016 Christmas Fayre, and beyond.

Councillor Everitt commended the Markets Development Officer, her team and supporting teams for their tremendous effort in delivering another extremely successful Christmas Fayre in 2015. These sentiments were echoed by other Cabinet Members, who each recognised the significant contributions of the teams within their individual portfolios.

Discussions were held on the following:

- (a) the charging of £8 per car for the Park and Ride service, which had been set at that level to cover delivery costs;
- (b) achieving a balance between delivering a community-based event which significantly contributed to the economic growth of the town, and generating a small income;
- (c) that in the interests of safety it was considered appropriate not to pursue an additional park and ride site as this could possibly lead to crowd management issues within the footprint of the Fayre, which was reaching capacity at peak times;
- (d) signage was better during the 2015 Fayre; however there were some concerns regarding the white lining of car parking bays at the park and ride site; and
- (e) whilst not previously recorded, the costs of the park and ride site were now included in the income and expenditure accounts for the Fayre.

RESOLVED:

That the Review of the Christmas Fayre report, contained in Report No: OAS/SE/15/016, including the Five Year Operational Plan, attached as Appendix D to Report No: OAS/SE/15/016, be approved.

158. Recommendations of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee: 11 November 2015: Car Parking Task and Finish Review Group – Final Report

The Cabinet considered Report No: CAB/SE/15/078, which sought approval for several recommendations emanating from the final report of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee's Car Parking Task and Finish Review Group. Some issues would require full Council approval as part of the budget setting process.

Councillor Peter Stevens, Portfolio Holder for Operations, drew relevant issues to the attention of the Cabinet, including that in 2012, the Overview and Scrutiny Committee had undertaken an extensive review of car parking provision and charging in St Edmundsbury. A significant number of recommendations were endorsed by Cabinet on 12 December 2012. This included the need for a full periodic review of car parking across the Borough every three to four years. A task and finish group was therefore established by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee to undertake this review.

Councillor Stevens thanked the task and finish group and the Committee for their work, which had amongst other issues, highlighted the growing popularity of Bury St Edmunds and the unfortunate associated parking problems sometimes generated by this achievement at certain times. The review had also addressed the need to explore longer term parking solutions and suggestions had been made by the Committee, some of which may have merit; however these would need to fit within the context of the emerging Bury St Edmunds Town Centre Masterplan.

The Cabinet commended the level of detail contained in the review and supported all 15 recommendations proposed.

RESOLVED:

That the fifteen recommendations, as set out in Section 9 of the Car Parking Task and Finish Review Group Report, attached as Appendix 1 to Report No: OAS/SE/15/017, be approved.

(The complete list of approved recommendations is attached separately to these minutes)

159. Report of the Performance and Audit Scrutiny Committee: 25 November 2015

The Cabinet received and noted Report No: CAB/SE/15/079, which informed the Cabinet of the following items discussed by the Performance and Audit Scrutiny Committee on 25 November 2015:

- (1) Mid Year Internal Audit Progress Report 2015-2016;
- (2) Subscription Charge for the Brown Bin Service;
- (3) Balanced Scorecard Quarter 2 Performance Report (2015-2016);
- (4) West Suffolk Strategic Risk Register Quarterly Monitoring Report September 2015;
- (5) Work Programme Update;
- (6) Ernst and Young Presentation of Annual Audit Letter (2014-2015);
- (7) Financial Performance Report (Revenue and Capital) Quarter 2 2015-2016:
- (8) Delivering a Sustainable Budget 2016-2017 Update; and
- (9) Mid Year Treasury Management Report and Investment Activity (1 April 30 September 2015).

Councillor Sarah Broughton, Chairman of the Performance and Audit Scrutiny Committee, drew relevant issues to the attention of the Cabinet

including that the first five items listed above were considered jointly with Forest Heath District Council's Performance and Audit Scrutiny Committee. She added that a detailed discussion had been held on a proposed West Suffolk subscription charge for the brown bin service to take place from April 2016. As detailed in the report, this had culminated in several recommendations being put to the Head of Operations, including a recommendation of setting the subscription charge at £40 per year, per bin, per household.

Councillor Stevens, Portfolio Holder for Operations informed the Cabinet that the Suffolk Waste Partnership was planning to roll out a programme for encouraging home composting. This was supported, together with the promotion of introducing community composting sites, which could potentially be financially supported through allocations from Ward Member locality budgets.

160. Review of Cabinet Area Working Parties

The Cabinet considered Report No: CAB/SE/15/080, which sought approval for four recommendations following a review of the Cabinet's Bury St Edmunds, Haverhill and Rural Area Working Parties.

Councillor John Griffiths, Leader of the Council, drew relevant issues to the attention of the Cabinet including that the purpose of any Cabinet working party was to deliver the Cabinet's priorities and functions, ideally without duplicating the role of any other committee or the Ward Members. In this context, the Cabinet's three Area Working Parties were set up to deliver specific Cabinet priorities in the rural, Bury St Edmunds and Haverhill areas. Since their inception, the Area Working Parties had all evolved over time and the number of meetings had also reduced. In 2014/2015, a total of eleven Area Working Party meetings were held in the three areas, resulting in only three formal recommendations to Cabinet.

In May 2015, the Cabinet had resolved to undertake a review of the Area Working Parties to establish, in consultation with borough councillors, partners and stakeholders, a potential way forward regarding the future of the Area Working Parties.

A summary of the consultation responses received over the summer and autumn 2015 were contained in the report, and having taken these comments into account, four proposals had been formulated which recommended the disbanding of the three Area Working Parties.

Emphasis was placed however, on encouraging the continuation of the Area Working Parties' positive evolution in the context of the adopted Families and Communities Strategy which promoted locality-based working; and for issues to be investigated through a variety of alternative existing mechanisms, which could range from informal Ward Member meetings through to formal scrutiny reviews. Equally, it was important to be mindful of the need, at a time of reducing resources, to reduce any duplication in the discussion of issues, within the Council and between tiers of local government and partners.

Gratitude was expressed to all those that had responded to the consultation and it was anticipated that the proposals would encourage a much improved and efficient way forward to collaboratively address local issues affecting communities of the towns and parishes.

RESOLVED:

That:

- (1) in accordance with the adopted West Suffolk Families and Communities Strategy, emphasis be placed on the new focus of Ward Members working with locality officers, and the ability for Borough Councillors to investigate locality issues through a variety of existing mechanisms, which could range from informal Ward Member meetings through to formal scrutiny reviews; and accordingly that
- (2) the Bury St Edmunds Area Working Party be disbanded and, if required, proposals for a locality forum for Bury St Edmunds be developed with other local authorities and partners, building on the learning from Haverhill and Suffolk County Council's Our Place meetings;
- (3) the Haverhill Area Working Party be disbanded but the need for timetabled, regular discussion meetings be recognised to enable Haverhill Borough Councillors to examine, debate and act on locality issues when needed with appropriate Portfolio Holders and officers; and
- (4) the Rural Area Working Party be disbanded and it be replaced with a quarterly Parish Forum by re-launching St Edmundsbury Borough Council's existing Parish Conference, with the possibility of an Annual Parish Conference for West Suffolk.

161. Recommendations from the Grant Working Party: 16 November 2015 - Consideration of Community Chest Funding 2016/2017

The Cabinet considered Report No: CAB/SE/15/081, which presented the recommendations of the Grant Working Party emanating from its meeting on 16 November 2015.

Councillor Robert Everitt, Portfolio Holder for Families and Communities, drew relevant issues to the attention of the Cabinet including that the Grant Working Party had considered a total of 21 applications for Community Chest funding in 2016/2017. A wide variety of organisations had submitted applications, as detailed in Appendix 1 to Report No: GWP/SE/15/004. The Community Chest budget for 2016/2017 was £281,483 and applicants could apply for a maximum of three years.

Each application, including those felt more appropriate for alternative funding sources as detailed in Section 1.4 of the Cabinet report, had been summarised in Appendix 1 to Report No: GWP/SE/15/004 with the full applications attached as appendices to that report. Each application was required to be evaluated in accordance with the eligibility and selection criteria set out in Appendix 24, and was considered in turn, as set out in the Cabinet report.

Following due consideration, recommendations for funding had been put forward to the Cabinet for the reasons provided in Report No; CAB/SE/15/081.

Members noted that the Working Party had decided to defer its consideration of three of the applications pending receipt of further information. These applications had now been evaluated by email and the Working Party's recommendations had previously been circulated to Cabinet by email and tabled at the meeting as an addendum to Report No: CAB/SE/15/081.

Subject to the approval of the recommendations, £35,477 remained in the 2016/2017 Community Chest.

Officers were recognised for their work in encouraging organisations to apply for funding and the Working Party was commended for its subsequent exceptionally thorough consideration of the applications.

RESOLVED:

That:

- (1) the allocation of Community Chest funding for 2016/2017, as detailed in Report No: GWP/SE/15/004, be approved, namely:
 - (a) Hopton Day Care Centre: £5,000
 - (b) Bury St Edmunds Volunteer Centre: £6,586
- (2) Subject to the provision of a presentation on the work of the organisation prior to consideration of an allocation of funding for 2017/2018 and beyond, Community Chest funding for Suffolk West Citizens Advice Bureau of £182,500 for 2016/2017, be approved;
- (3) subject to the budget setting process for 2017/2018, and subject to the satisfactory submission of evidence-based reports detailing the benefits and success of each individual project in 2016/2017, the allocation of Community Chest funding for 2016/2017 and 2017/2018, be approved, namely:

		<u>2016/17</u>	<u>2017/18</u>
(a)	The Voluntary Network (Befriending Connect Service):	£9,860	£10,238
(b)	The Voluntary Network (Community Car Service):	£5,310	£4,434
(c)	Relate Norfolk and Suffolk	£5,000	£5,000
(d)	REACH Community Projects	£5,000	£5,000
(e)	Gatehouse Caring in East Anglia	£5,000	£5,000
(f)	HomeStart	£13,250	£9,800

- (4) Due to not being considered to be appropriate for Community Chest funding but with the intention of signposting to alternative funding sources available, Community Chest funding for 2016/2017 not be awarded to:
 - (a) Coffee Caravan;
 - (b) Eastgate Amateur Boxing Club;
 - (c) Rojo Art Projects;
 - (d) St Edmundsbury Sailing and Canoeing Association; and
 - (e) Suffolk Mind.
- (5) No Community Chest funding for 2016/2017 be awarded to:
 - (a) YMCA Suffolk;
 - (b) Young People of the Year Befriending;
 - (c) Fresh Start New Beginnings; and
 - (d) Suffolk Young People's Health Project (4YP).
- (6) No allocation of Community Chest funding for 2018/2019 be approved at this present time.

Decisions emanating from Addendum to Report No: CAB/SE/15/081:

(7)

- (a) an allocation of £9,000 Community Chest funding to Mentis Tree for 2016/2017, be approved;
- (b) no Community Chest funding for 2016/2017 be awarded to Sue Ryder; and
- (c) following further discussions with the Families and Communities Team, a revised application from Suffolk Rape Crisis be submitted to the Grant Working Party for consideration in January 2016 with a view to making a recommendation to Cabinet on 9 February 2016.

162. Recommendations from the Sustainable Development Working Party: 18 November 2015

(Councillors Robert Everitt and Joanna Rayner declared local non pecuniary interests as a board member and employee respectively of Havebury Housing Partnership. The Development Brief for Erskine Lodge, Great Whelnetham was being prepared on behalf of Havebury. Both Members remained in the meeting for the consideration of this item.)

The Cabinet considered Report No: CAB/SE/15/082, which presented the recommendations of the Sustainable Development Working Party emanating from its meeting 18 November 2015.

On 18 November 2015, the Sustainable Development Working Party considered the following substantive items of business:

- (1) Land East of Barrow Hill, Barrow: Development Brief:
- (2) Development Brief for the allocated housing site at Erskine Lodge, Great Whelnetham; and
- (3) The Meadows, Wickhambrook: Development Brief.

Councillor Alaric Pugh, Portfolio Holder for Planning and Growth, drew relevant issues to the attention of the Cabinet, including that thorough consideration had been given to the three items outlined above at the meeting of the Sustainable Development Working Party.

The Cabinet noted that whilst the Development Brief for the Land East of Barrow Hill had not strictly been prepared in accordance with the Council's Protocol for Preparing Development Briefs, the other two had and all accorded with the Vision 2031 Development Plan document and Core Strategy Development Plan document. The Development Briefs would provide a suitable framework for the consideration of future planning applications.

(a) Land East of Barrow Hill, Barrow: Development Brief

RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:

That the Development Brief for Land East of Barrow Hill, Barrow, as contained in Appendix A to Report No: SDW/SE/15/014, be adopted as non-statutory planning guidance.

(b) Development Brief for Allocated Housing Development Site at Erskine Lodge, Great Whelnetham

RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:

That the Development Brief for the allocated housing site at Erskine Lodge, Great Whelnetham, as contained in Appendix A to Report No: SDW/SE/15/015, be adopted as non-statutory planning guidance subject to an amendment whereby an indication is given to the developers that there will be a requirement to investigate road safety aspect and improvements to the junction of the A143 with Stanningfield Road as part of the Transport Assessment to be submitted in support of a planning application.

(c) The Meadows, Wickhambrook: Development Brief

RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:

That the Development Brief for The Meadows, Wickhambrook, as contained in Appendix A to Report No: SDW/SE/15/016, be adopted as non-statutory planning guidance.

(Councillor Tony Brown arrived during the consideration of this item.)

163. Decisions Plan: December 2015 to May 2016 (including Cabinet decisions expected on 24 November 2015)

The Cabinet considered Report No: CAB/SE/15/083, which was the Cabinet Decisions Plan covering the period December 2015 to May 2016 (including Cabinet decisions expected on 24 November 2015).

Members took the opportunity to review the intended forthcoming decisions of the Cabinet; however, no further information or amendments were requested on this occasion.

164. Revenues Collection Performance and Write-Offs

The Cabinet considered Report No: CAB/SE/15/084, which provided the collection data in respect of Council Tax and National Non-Domestic Rates and sought approval for the write-off of debts as contained in the Exempt Appendices.

Councillor Ian Houlder, Portfolio Holder for Resources and Performance, drew relevant issues to the attention of the Cabinet, including the current collection performance, as set out in Section 3 of the report.

He added that the Council was continuing to lobby via the Local Government Association for a change to the Licensing Act 2003. Subject to the four licensing objectives prescribed in the Licensing Act 2003 being satisfactorily met, the Council, as Licensing Authority, currently had no option but to grant an application for a Premises' Licence even if the business owner had not paid their business rates across a range of premises. The Council was therefore lobbying for an amendment to the Act to enable Licensing Authorities to refuse or remove a Licence from those business owners that had not paid business rates.

RESOLVED:

That the write-off of the amounts detailed in the exempt appendices to Report No: CAB/SE/15/084 be approved, as follows:

- (1) Exempt Appendix 1: Council Tax totalling £21,402.51
- (2) Exempt Appendix 2: Business Rates totalling £35,442.94

165. Exclusion of Press and Public

See minute 166 below.

166. Exempt Appendices: Revenues Collection Performance and Write-Offs (paras 1 and 2)

The Cabinet considered Exempt Appendices 1 and 2 to Report No: CAB/SE/15/084 under Agenda Item 13, however no reference was made to specific detail and therefore this item was not held in private session.

Signed by:

Chairman

Complete Recommendations of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee to Cabinet: 8 December 2015 (Report No: CAB/SE/15/078) (see minute 158)

As recommended by the Committee's Car Parking Task and Finish Group

Recommendation 1 That the Council promotes:

- (i) that all tariffs remain highly competitive in comparison to similar towns
- (ii) the location of the car parks through directional signage
- (iii) the flexible cashless, pay by phone option RingGo
- (iv) on line permits/season tickets

Recommendation 2

The purchase and installation of two further Electric Car Charging Points in Bury St Edmunds and two new Electric Car Charging Points in Haverhill.

Recommendation 3

The Council reviews all signage in the car parks with a view to making information easy to understand and more visible, including tariff boards and disability parking bays.

Recommendation 4

Changes to car parking and season ticket charges across the Borough are detailed in Appendix E (see below).

Bury St Edmunds

Recommendation 5

To transfer long stay car parking at weekends from Parkway MSCP to Ram Meadow by:

- (i) Improve signage to Ram Meadow Car Park from the highway
- (ii) Investigate improvements to the pedestrian route into the town centre from Ram Meadow and quality of infrastructure/signage in the car park
- (iii) Rebranding of Ram Meadow Car Park as the Visitor and Long Stay Car Park
- (iv) No change to Ram Meadow charges
- (v) Parking at Parkway Multi Storey should be limited to a 4 hour maximum at the weekend, with the exemption of weekly and season ticket holders.

Recommendation 6

The Car Parking Task and Finish Review Group feel that it is imperative that Cabinet set up a formal review to identify additional car parking provision across Bury St Edmunds. This review should consider future growth proposals and opportunities and urge that this process is completed no later than 2017.

Recommendation 7

As a matter of priority, the Borough Council seeks discussions with businesses and developers in the south of Bury St Edmunds with a view to finding additional public car parking in the area.

Recommendation 8

It is recommended that additional capacity of 30 spaces can be found on Hardwick Heath Car Park.

Recommendation 9

The Council promotes the availability of free parking at weekends at Olding Road.

Recommendation 10

To instigate a phased upgrade of car parking machines with a view to replacing all machines with car readers and contactless payments features over the next two to three years.

Recommendation 11

It is recommended that occupancy levels across the town centre car parks must decrease to below 95% occupancy before Pay on Exit can (i) accommodate users extending the length of the car parking stay; and (ii) avoid significant congestion on the highway.

Recommendation 12

That the Borough Council works with Suffolk County Council and key stakeholders in the development of a Transport Strategy for Bury St Edmunds which promotes sustainable transports and help addresses the capacity challenges for off street car parks.

Haverhill

Recommendation 13

It is recommended that Haverhill Leisure Centre car park be limited to a maximum stay of 3hrs.

Recommendation 14

To implement up to 4hrs and All Day parking restrictions on the Rose and Crown Car Park in Haverhill.

Recommendation 15

To provide an additional 15 hours off-street car parks enforcement each week by the parking services team in Haverhill.

Appendix E - Proposed changes to car parking and season ticket charges across the Borough from 1 April 2016

Tariffs in red indicates change

Car Park	30 mins	1 hr	2 hr	3hr	4 hr	All Day	Night Charge
Cattle Market (Mon- Sun)		£2.00	£3.00	£3.50	£4.00		£1.00
St Andrews long stay (Mon-Sun)						£3.00	
St Andrews short stay (Mon -Fri)	60p	£1.10	£2.00	£2.70			£1.00
St Andrews short stay (Sat - Sun)	60p	£1.10	£2.00	£2.70			
Ram Meadow (Mon- Sun)		21.00	£1.50	£1.80		£2.30	
Parkway Multi (Mon-Fri)			£1.50	£1.80		£2.30	
Parkway Multi			£1.50	£1.80	£3.00 New	£2.70	
(Sat-Sun) Parkway surface			£2.00 £1.60	£2.50 £2.00	Tariff £2.20	Deleted	
(Mon-Fri) Parkway surface			£1.60	£2.00	£2.20		
(Sat-Sun) Robert Boby		20p	£2.20	£3.00	£3.00		£1.00
Lower Baxter	60p	£1.50	£2.20				£1.00
School Yard East				£1.80			£1.00
School Yard West		£2.00	£3.00	£3.50	£4.00		£1.00
Bury LC Hardwick Heath		40p	£2.20	£2.30 £4.50		£10.50	
Ehringshaus en Way		40p		£1.00		£2.20	
Lower Downs		40p		£1.00			

Slade							
Car Park	30 mins	1 hr	2 hr	3hr	4 hr	All Day	Night Charge
Town Hall		40p		£1.00		£2.00	
Leisure Centre				£1.00 New Tariff		£2.20 Delete	
Meadows		40p		£1.00 Delete	£1.00 New Tariff	£2.20	
Rose and Crown					£1.00 New Tariff	£2.00 New Tariff	

Weekly Ticket Prices from 1 April 2016

Car Park	Current Price	Price from 1 April
		2016
Parkway MSCP	£7.50	£9.50
St Andrews CP	£10.50	£11.50
St Andrews CP (low	£9.00	£10.00
emission rate)		
Ram Meadow	£7.50	£7.50
Meadow Car Parks	New Tariff	£7.00

Season Ticket Prices from 1 April 2016

Car Park	Duration		Current Price	Price from 1 April 2016
Parkway MSCP	8 Weeks		£60	£76
	12 Weeks		£90	£114
	26 Weeks		£195	£245
	40 Weeks		£300	£380
	52 Weeks			£490
St Andrews	8 Weeks		£84	£92
	8 Weeks emission)	(low	£72	£80
	12 Weeks		£126	£138
	12 Weeks emission)	(low	£108	£120
26 Weeks			£273	£299
	26 Weeks (lovemission)		£234	£260

	40 Weeks		£420	£460
	40 Weeks	(low	£380	£400
	emission)			
	52 Weeks		£546	£598
	52 Weeks	(low	£468	£520
	emission)			
Ram Meadow	No Changes	to be		
	applied.			